

# COLLEGE OF CRIMINAL JUSTICE SAM HOUSTON STATE UNIVERSITY

Executive Director: Mary M. Breaux, Ph.D.

The Media Portrayal of the Disappearance and Death of U.S. Army Soldier Vanessa Guillén: Sexual Harassment, Retaliation, and a Culture of Violence at Fort Hood

Danielle C. Slakoff, Ph.D.

On April 22, 2020, the United States (U.S.) Army soldier Vanessa Guillén went missing from the Fort Hood Army base near Killeen, Texas. In the early part of the search, the soldier's family demonstrated outside of the gates of Fort Hood, demanding more transparency into the investigation of her disappearance (Osbourne & Bradshaw, July 2, 2020). Family members reported that Vanessa had been sexually harassed prior to going missing (Diaz, July 1, 2020). On June 30, 2020, over two months after Vanessa disappeared, her body was located near the Leon River outside of Killeen. A fellow soldier, Aaron Robinson, fled Fort Hood and died by suicide as investigators attempted to question him about his role in Vanessa's murder (Bradshaw, July 6, 2020). Authorities believe Robinson killed Vanessa in the armory room at Fort Hood (Osbourne, July 13, 2020). In November 2022, Robinson's girlfriend, Cecily Aguilar, pled guilty to one count of accessory to murder after the fact and three counts of making a false statement. These pleas were related to her role in helping Robinson dispose of Vanessa's body, with the goal of preventing Robinson from being charged with the crime (U.S. Attorney's Office, 2022).

Vanessa's disappearance and death at Fort Hood ignited the viral #IAmVanessaGuillen campaign on social media, where service members shared their own experiences with sexual harassment and sexual assault. Given the enormous attention Vanessa's life and death received in the U.S. media, this report provides key themes present in the newspaper stories referencing Vanessa Guillén from April 22, 2020 to April 22, 2022 across several English-language newspapers in the U.S. The findings demonstrate messages/themes present in the framing of Vanessa's story.

#### **Literature Review**

#### Why the Media Portrayal of Crime Matters

Cultivation theorists argue that what people see in the mass media impacts their perceptions of the world (Gerbner & Gross, 1976). While most of the research on cultivation theory is applied to television, studies have shown that print news can also impact peoples' perceptions of reality (Arendt, 2010; Vergeer et al., 2000).

With cultivation theory in mind, it is important to understand what types of messages are being disseminated by the media and what consumers may glean from those messages. Vanessa's story reached mega-case status in the U.S.: Mega-cases are those that warrant a massive amount of media attention and become "socially, culturally, politically, and historically important" (Jewkes & Linnemann, 2018, p. 257). Vanessa's life and death brought massive attention to the armed forces and the issues within her immortalized it, and story was #IAmVanessaGuillen social media campaign. By analyzing news stories about Vanessa, the media, the public, and policymakers can better understand what messages were commonly consumed by people reading about her. Given how few people receive this level of press attention, it is important to consider why Vanessa's case reached megacase status and what can be learned from the media's framing of her story.

## Sexual Harassment and Sexual Assault: Key Definitions

Sexual harassment and sexual assault are two forms of sexual harm. Sexual harassment is often described as "unwelcome sexual advances, requests, or other sexualized behavior that are pervasive enough to create a hostile working environment or that involve the threat/promise of employment-related punishments/rewards" (Stander & Thomsen, 2016, p. 20). Sexual harassment can include offensive comments about a person's body, requests for sexual activity/favors, or the depiction of pornographic materials in the workplace (Bell et al., 2014). The U.S. Department of Defense defines sexual assault as "intentional sexual contact, characterized by use of force, physical threat or abuse of authority or when the victim does not or cannot consent" (Sexual Assault Prevention and Response, n.d., para. 1). Sexual assault includes rape, sodomy, and unwanted touching and/or fondling. Consent is not given if a person is threatened or coerced into sexual contact or is asleep or unconscious (Sexual Assault Prevention and Response, n.d.).

### Sexual Harassment and Assault within the U.S. Military: A Brief Overview

Existing research shows that sexual harassment and sexual assault are common issues within the U.S. military (Bell et al., 2014), although prevalence rates vary depending on the reports examined. The U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs (2021) refers to sexual harassment and assault during military service as military sexual trauma, and found that about 33% of women and 2% of men reported military sexual trauma. Using data from a survey of 60,000 veterans, Barth and colleagues (2016) report that about 41% of women and 4% of men experienced military sexual trauma. A 2016 Department of Defense survey of active duty military members found that about 21% of women and 6% of men experienced a sexually hostile work environment in the past year (Davis et al., 2017). In a study of former military reservists, 60% of women reported sexual harassment and 13.1% reported sexual assault during their military service (Street et al., 2008). In the same study, about 27% of men reported sexual harassment and less than 2% reported sexual assault while they were in the service (Street et al., 2008). All of these studies underscore that sexual harassment and assault are prevalent issues within the U.S. military.

Importantly, sexual harassment and assault can negatively impact survivors'[1] lives and well-being. People who experience military sexual harm often must continue to work (and sometimes live) with their perpetrator, causing emotional distress (Dardis et al., 2018; Street et al., 2011). Moreover, military veterans who experience sexual harm have higher physical and mental health-related issues, sometimes decades after the harm occurred (Bell et al., 2014; Kimerling et al., 2007). Military sexual harassment and assault are also associated with an increased risk of suicidal ideation and attempts, although military sexual harm "is a single component of many factors related to increased suicide risk" (Livingston et al., 2022, p. 8). Survivors of sexual harm in the military may feel that the military does not have their well-being in mind and that they will be punished for reporting: Indeed, among 16 women who reported their experiences with military sexual trauma to military personnel, half reported perceived retaliation for the disclosure (Dardis et al., 2018). Within the military structure itself, sexual harm can decrease unit cohesion and morale (Thomas et al., 2021) and can negatively impact recruitment and retention (González-Prats, 2017).

# [1] There is some debate over whether someone who experiences a crime should be called a "victim" or "survivor." The author has chosen to use the word "survivor" because it is less stigmatized than the word "victim" (see Boyle & Rogers, 2020; Dunn 2005 for more information). It is important to note, however, that some people who have experienced harm may identify with one of the words, neither of the words, or both terms (Boyle & Rogers, 2020).

#### **Methods**

For this project, I examined articles about Vanessa Guillén over a two-year period. To begin my search for articles. I used the ProOuest Global Newsstream database on the California State University. Sacramento library website. This database pulls from local and national newspapers and includes their print and online versions. I used the search term "Vanessa Guillén" (quotation marks included), and filtered the search to specifically include newspaper articles written in English and published between April 22, 2020 to April 22, 2022 within the U.S. I also limited the search to articles in which the "full text" was available. This search yielded 285 newspaper articles. After filtering out articles in Spanish, repeated articles (i.e., those that appeared in the dataset more than once), and those that were published somewhere outside of the U.S., the final dataset included 172 newspaper articles. These stories included Vanessa's full name at least once in the text of the story.

#### **Inductive Qualitative Content Analysis**

For this project, I used an inductive qualitative content analysis to examine the 172 articles. An inductive qualitative content analysis is led by the data—the researcher begins the process by reading the articles and noting which themes are present in the text without any preconceived notions about which themes will be present (Elo & Kyngäs, 2008). In this case, I used MAXQDA, a qualitative coding software, to keep track of these codes/themes. In the first pass through the articles, dozens of different themes were noted, which is common using this type of open-coding procedure. In the second and subsequent reads through the articles, I further sorted the data into themes/codes. Over time, it became clear which themes were most common in news stories referencing Vanessa Guillén. In the Findings section below, I will share what some of the common themes were and provide examples from the articles' text.

#### **Findings**

The disappearance and death of Vanessa Guillén received enormous mainstream and social media attention, and several themes emerged from the newspaper articles surrounding her story on many different topics (e.g., sexual harassment, investigative failures, the firing of leaders at Fort Hood, mainstream and social media attention, lawmaker proposals, the graphic details surrounding her murder, etc.). For the sake of this CVI technical report, I focus on the prominent themes surrounding sexual harassment (of Vanessa and of others), retaliation, and a culture of violence at Fort Hood.

#### Vanessa's Experiences with Sexual Harassment

One of the most common themes in newspaper coverage surrounding Vanessa Guillén is that she experienced sexual harassment before her disappearance and murder. In the *Austin American-Statesman*, Osbourne (Sept. 17, 2020) wrote, "Her family maintains that Guillen was sexually harassed by one or more fellow soldiers at Fort Hood, including Spc. Aaron Robinson, who authorities believe killed Guillen while the two worked together in a Fort Hood weapons room the day she disappeared" (para. 6). Lupe Guillén, Vanessa's sister, was quoted in a different *Austin American-Statesman* story as saying, "'My sister Vanessa Guillen was sexual [sic] harassed, yet nothing was done....My sister is a human, too. She deserves respect. She deserves to be heard because, if this can happen to my sister, it can happen to anyone else" (Osbourne & Bradshaw, July 2, 2020, para. 31).

For many months, Vanessa's family maintained that Vanessa was sexually harassed, even as the Army said there was no proof of those allegations (Osbourne, May 13, 2021). Importantly, Vanessa's demeanor had changed in the months before her death, as noted by her mother in a *USA Today* article:

Gloria Guillen said she saw her daughter's health progressively deteriorate over the months leading up to her disappearance, saying her normally muscular and vibrant daughter became thin and reserved. She said she begged her daughter to tell her what was wrong. The Guillen family said Vanessa told other soldiers at Fort Hood that she was being sexually harassed (Osbourne & Priest, July 22, 2020).

Eventually, the Army changed their official position. It was not until "more than a year later... that the Army confirmed Guillen was sexually harassed by a superior" (Osbourne, May 13, 2021, para. 13). According to a *USA Today* article, a U.S. Army report stated that Vanessa "'reported that she was sexually harassed on two occasions, and in both instances her supervisor failed to report the harassment, and other leaders failed to take appropriate action" (Osbourne, April 30, 2021, para. 6).

### Vanessa's Harassment was Not Isolated: Many Others Experience Sexual Harassment and/or Assault in the Military

Importantly, Vanessa's experiences with sexual harassment were often tied to stories about other people's experiences with sexual harassment and sexual assault. Put differently, across multiple articles, other people's experiences with sexual harm in the military were commonly depicted. In fact, Vanessa's case was frequently described as a catalyst for other people to speak out about their own victimization. As described in an Austin American-Statesman article, "[Vanessa's] family's sexual harassment allegations sparked the viral #IAmVanessaGuillen hashtag, by which hundreds shared stories of sexual assault and harassment within the military" (Osbourne, August 7, 2020, para. 24).

The article continues, "Vanessa's story has served as a tipping point where survivors spoke out on social media and shared their own trauma" (Osbourne, August 7, 2020, para. 25). Several articles across the two-year period illustrated how Vanessa's story allowed other survivors to share theirs.

Furthermore, some articles detailed specific (and sometimes graphic) depictions of sexual harm that other military personnel had faced. At Fort Hood, another soldier—Army Sgt. Elder Hernandez—died by suicide after allegedly experiencing unwanted touching by a superior (The *USA Today* Editorial Board, May 7, 2021). A *New Haven Register* article described the drugging and sexual assault of a Navy technician at the hands of three sailors and the sexual assault of a Marines Corps member by her platoon leader (McCarthy, Dec. 9, 2021). In a story in the *Des Moines Register*, a U.S. Army soldier alleged that she was sexually assaulted by a superior *after* she had reported him for sexual harassment (Mercado, Sept. 26, 2020). Throughout the articles, several instances of sexual harm were detailed.

Moreover, in a Washington Post article, Vanessa's killing is further described as a painful reminder of the culture of violence in the military, of which many people have been victimized: "For some women in uniform, [Vanessa's] case is emblematic of a military culture that they say has downplayed or ignored allegations of sexual harassment and assault and created an atmosphere that pressures men and women to keep accusations quiet" (Horton, July 8, 2020, para. 5). In the same article, an officer in the Air Force Reserve is quoted as saying, "You know if it's not you, it's one of your peers who has experienced it....her murder is rare, but the experiences of sexual harassment and being afraid of reprisal - that's not unique" (Horton, July 8, 2020, para. 6). A Wall Street *Iournal* article noted that sexual harassment has tremendous impacts on survivors and results in a high turnover rate: "A Rand Corp. study concluded that sexual harassment was responsible for the 'premature loss' of roughly 16.000 service members within 28 months of being harassed" (Youssef & Lebold, Feb. 23, 2021, para. 15). In sum, it was clear from the news articles that Vanessa was not alone in her experiences of sexual harm.

#### Retaliation

In conjunction with many of the sexual harassment/assault stories featured within the news articles, retaliation was described. Retaliation was often depicted as 1) a response to reporting sexual harm and/or 2) a key reason why survivors did not report the misconduct. Several articles described how Vanessa herself feared reporting sexual harassment due to concerns over retaliation (e.g., Bender, July 30, 2020; Mulcahy, Sept. 8, 2020). Concerns over retaliation were common for other soldiers at Fort Hood as well, as described in an Austin American-Statesman article: "Many soldiers did not report their personal experiences with sexual assault and harassment because they fear retaliation" (Osbourne, Dec. 9, 2021, para. 11). A Chicago Tribune article further illuminated how large of an issue retaliation is:

According to these reports, 64% of the women who reported their sexual assault said they faced retaliation. Even more concerning, 73% of the retaliation reports alleged that the retaliators were superiors. It's no wonder that a vast majority of all cases go unreported. A staggering 76.1% of victims stated they did not report their assaults (Murphy, October 19, 2020, para. 6).

In a *Philadelphia Daily News* article, a former victim advocate in the Navy describes how women who report harm are treated: "It's just never-ending nonsense and bulls- on that base. Nonstop retaliation and making the women out to be these Jezebels if they speak up'" (Bender, July 30, 2020, para. 34). In another article, a U.S. Army soldier is described as reporting sexual misconduct and being treated horribly in the aftermath: The woman told the *Des Moines Register*, "'You feel like a caged animal because the whole time you're making complaints, thinking you're going to be heard, but instead they're constantly retaliating against you'" (Mercado, Sept. 26, 2020, para. 19).

#### **Culture of Violence at Fort Hood**

Another common theme in newspaper articles about Vanessa Guillén is that Fort Hood, the base she was killed on, had a *culture of violence*. Vanessa's "brutal" death, as described in an *Austin American-Statesman* article, "became a catalyst that exposed Fort Hood's hidden reputation of violence and misconduct among soldiers, particularly sexual assault and sexual harassment" (Osbourne, April 18, 2021, para. 2). Indeed, many articles described Fort Hood as a dangerous and violent base. The installation was portrayed as having "the highest rates of violent crime in the U.S. Army" (Hauck & Osbourne, Nov. 5, 2020, para. 7), with "the most cases for sexual assault and harassment and murders for our [the U.S. Army's] entire formation" (Mulcahy, Sept. 8, 2020, para. 10).

In the aftermath of Vanessa's death, an Army investigation found a "'permissive environment for sexual assault and sexual harassment,' and numerous leaders on the base were relieved of their duties" as a result (Steinhauer, Jan. 26, 2021, para. 5).

While many of the news articles focused specifically on a culture of violence at Fort Hood, some also described how issues at Fort Hood mirrored similar issues at other military bases. As described in *The Texas Tribune*, "advocates for military sexual assault victims say the problem is bigger than just Fort Hood. They say the military creates a siloed environment allowing sexual harassment and sexual violence to occur, many times unnoticed and unreported" (Oxner, April 30, 2021, para. 9). In all, it was clear that Vanessa's disappearance and murder exposed a culture of violence at Fort Hood, a culture that permeates beyond one singular base.

#### **Discussion and Implications**

Vanessa's shocking disappearance and murder at Fort Hood at the hands of another soldier led to the viral #IAmVanessaGuillen social media campaign, which encouraged many military members to describe the sexual harm they experienced during their military service. Indeed, a couple of news articles noted that Vanessa's disappearance initiated the military's version of the #MeToo movement (Coronado, October 8, 2020; Horton, July 8, 2020), drawing attention to issues of sexual harassment and assault within the armed forces. Given the social and political significance of Vanessa's story, it is important and timely to examine newspaper articles about her for key themes. According to cultivation theory, what people see in the media impacts their perceptions of the world (Gerbner & Gross, 1976), and Vanessa's case is particularly important because of the tremendous amount of attention her story received.

Across newspaper articles about Vanessa, themes surrounding sexual harassment (of Vanessa and of others), retaliation, and a culture of violence at Fort Hood were commonly depicted. Importantly, these themes painted a picture of the U.S. military as being permissive to sexual harm and unsafe for many members of the armed forces. Unfortunately, sexual harm continues to be a prevalent issue within the U.S. military (Absher, 2022; The Associated Press, 2022) and in many other workplaces (U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission [EEOC], 2022). Moreover, some survivors of sexual harm are afraid to speak out due to retaliation (Dardis et al., 2018; Marín et al., 2021), a detail included in many of the articles about Vanessa Guillen and about military sexual harm broadly.

Furthermore, many of the news articles implied that what happened to Vanessa was part and parcel of the larger issue of a permissive culture of violence at Fort Hood (and, by extension, the larger U.S. military).

The media portrayal of Vanessa's story seemed to follow a distinct outward trajectory. At the center of the story was Vanessa, a young woman who experienced sexual harassment at work, feared retaliation, and who was murdered by a fellow soldier. Her family was instrumental to fighting for coverage of her case. From there, the media focus moved outward and discussed other people's experiences with military sexual harm and concerns over retaliation. As the story progressed, Vanessa's life and death were used to illuminate larger structural issues at Fort Hood and within the military. Given that the media often use individual cases to simplify complex social issues (Jewkes & Linnemann, 2018), this media trajectory was not entirely surprising. In many ways, the death of Vanessa Guillen humanized and individualized the large-scale issues related to sexual harm within organizational structures. Essentially, Vanessa became the face of a complex social issue, and her story taught consumers about sexual harm, retaliation, and environments permissive to harm.

The media continues to be an important source of information for people about crime (Rader, 2023). In this particular case, Vanessa's story received a massive amount of local and national media attention—arguably because of the unusual nature of her disappearance and what her story revealed about violence in the workplace. Media personnel should continue to use their platform to teach consumers about complex social issues (Berns, 2009) such as gender-based violence, sexual violence, and sexual harassment. This messaging can help people learn about the issue and can place pressure on politicians to act (Yanovitzky, 2002). Moreover, the media should note that Vanessa Guillén —a Hispanic woman—is (and always was) newsworthy. Often, women and girls of color who are victimized receive less coverage than their White counterparts and are portrayed in a more negative light (Slakoff & Brennan, 2019; Slakoff & Brennan, 2023). Vanessa is worthy of this level of humanizing, sympathetic coverage, as are all victims/survivors.

Importantly, Vanessa Guillén's story changed the armed forces and led to important policy changes within the U.S. military. For the first time in the military's history, sexual harassment is now viewed as a standalone criminal offense within the Uniform Code of Military Justice (the military's laws; Absher, 2022; Hlad, 2022). Moreover, prosecutorial decision-making in cases of sexual harm in the military will change in the near future: Independent prosecutors, not commanders, will soon determine whether someone in the military will be prosecuted for a sex crime (Hlad, 2022; Myers, 2022).

Although these changes to the prosecutorial decision-making process may not be implemented fully for several more months (Absher, 2022), these amendments will hopefully help restore people's confidence in the military's reporting and investigative procedures. In the end, the military's goal should be to support survivors who have experienced harm and to reduce the number of victimizations that occur within its ranks. Moreover, policymakers should take note of how many people experience sexual harassment and sexual violence and should support victim assistance programs that provide support to survivors. Vanessa's story revealed how many survivors were struggling in the aftermath of a victimization – it is imperative that survivors have resources and support for their healing process.

Danielle C. Slakoff, Ph.D., is an Assistant Professor of Criminal Justice at California State University, Sacramento. Her research examines media representations of the criminal legal system, gender, race/ethnicity, and domestic violence. Her work can be found in journals such as Violence Against Women, Feminist Criminology, and Race and Justice, and her commentary on how the media portrays victimization has been featured in The New York Times, The Washington Post, Time Magazine, and on the Tamron Hall Show, amongst other outlets. You can find her on Twitter:

(a) DSlakoffPhD





@cvi\_shsu

#### References

#### Primary Sources (Newspaper Articles Referenced)

Bender, W. (2020, July 30). An air of sexism? Philadelphia Daily News, 3.

Bradshaw, K. (2020, July 6). Texas woman tied to slaying of Fort Hood soldier Vanessa Guillen

appears in court. USA Today.

Coronado, A. (2020, Oct. 8). 'The military's #MeToo moment:' Fort Hood victims speak out. The Telegraph Herald, C6.

Diaz, J. (2020, July 1). Arrest is made in connection with missing Fort Hood soldier [With

graphic(s)]. New York Times.

Hauck, G. & Osbourne, H. (2020, Nov. 5). Fort Hood soldier arrested in the 2019 murder of Chelsea Cheatham. USA Today.

Horton, A. (2020, July 8). Killing exposes deep scars in military. Washington Post, A4.

McCarthy, P. (2021, Dec. 9). Military sexual assault survivors speak out as Congress eyes

improved protections. New Haven Register.

Mercado, M. (2020, Sept. 26). Soldier says assault claim mishandled: Iowan cites harassment, attack and retaliation. Des Moines Register, A4.

Mulcahy, S. (2020, Sept. 8). Congressional subcommittees will investigate Fort Hood's leadership after a string of deaths. The Texas Tribune.

Murphy, J.T. (2020, Oct. 19). A better way to support sexual assault victims in the military.

Chicago Tribune, 14.

Osbourne, H. (2020, July 13). Army overlooked key evidence, searcher says. Austin American-

Statesman, 1,

Osbourne, H. (2020, August 7). Fort Hood to face scrutiny: Army secretary cites post's high

violent crime rates in announcing independent probe. Austin American-Statesman, 1.

Osbourne, H. (2020, Sept. 17), Guillen bill introduced to Congress; Legislation would reform

how military investigates sexual misconduct within ranks. Austin American-Statesmen, 1.

Osbourne, H. (2021, April 18). Fort Hood fighting to fix a toxic culture. Austin American-Statesman, A7.

Osbourne, H. (2021, April 30). Vanessa Guillen was sexually harassed, Army report confirms,

detailing how superior targeted her. USA Today.

Osbourne, H. (2021, May 13). Fort Hood progress praised by officials: Members of Congress encouraged by work on sexual assault issues. Austin American-Statesman, Al.

Osbourne, H. (2021, Dec. 9). US House passes military reforms backed by Guillen family.

Austin American-Statesman, A1.

Osbourne, H., & Bradshaw, K. (2020, July 2). Remains likely missing soldier, family says:

Another soldier's suicide, civilian arrest also linked to case, authorities say. Austin

American-Statesman, 1.

Osbourne, H., & Priest, J. (2020, July 22). Family of slain Fort Hood soldier seeks answers. USA Today, Al.

Oxner, R. (2021, April 30). Army report finds Fort Hood soldier Vanessa Guillén reported being sexually harassed twice before she was killed. The Texas Tribune.

Steinhauer, J. (2021, Jan. 26). With Biden's backing, Austin prepares to tackle military's sexual assault problem. New York Times.

The USA Today Editorial Board. (2021, May 7). Defend U.S. troops against sexual assault and harassment in the military - finally. USA Today.

Youssef, N.A., & Lebold, G. (2021, Feb. 23). A viral video adds urgency to military sexual

assault, harassment; Defense chief says woman's complaint is 'disturbing,' wants answers

about her case as well as others. Wall Street Journal.

Absher, J. (2022, April 27). Sexual assaults in military continue to rise, but major legal reform

won't take effect for years. Military.com. https://www.military.com/benefits/military-

legal/court-martial-ucmj-legal-policies/sexual-assaults-military-continue-rise-major-

legal-reform-wont-take-effect-years.html

Arendt, F. (2010). Cultivation effects of a newspaper on reality estimates and explicit and

implicit attitudes. Journal of Media Psychology: Theories, Methods, and Applications,

22(4), 147–159. https://doi.org/10.1027/1864-1105/a000020

The Associated Press. (2022, Sept. 1). Reports of sexual assault in U.S. military increased by

13% in 2021. CBS News. https://www.cbsnews.com/news/sexual-assault-reports-in-

military-increased-by-13-percent/

Barth, S. K., Kimerling, R. E., Pavao, J., McCutcheon, S. J., Batten, S. V., Dursa, E., Peterson,

M. R., & Schneiderman, A. I. (2016). Military sexual trauma among recent veterans.

American Journal of Preventive Medicine, 50(1), 77-86.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2015.06.012

Bell, M. E., Turchik, J. A., & Karpenko, J. A. (2014). Impact of gender on reactions to military

sexual assault and harassment. Health & Social Work, 39(1), 25-33.

https://doi.org/10.1093/hsw/hlu004

Berns, N. (2009). Framing the victim: Domestic violence media and social problems. Transaction Publishers.

Boyle, K. M., & Rogers, K. B. (2020). Beyond the rape "victim"-"survivor" binary: How race,

gender, and identity processes interact to shape distress. Sociological Forum, 35(2), 323-

345. https://doi.org/10.1111/socf.12584

Dardis, C. M., Reinhardt, K. M., Foynes, M. M., Medoff, N. E., & Street, A. E. (2018). "Who are

you going to tell? Who's going to believe you?": Women's experiences disclosing

military sexual trauma. Psychology of Women Quarterly, 42(4), 414-429.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0361684318796783

Davis, L., Grifka, A., Williams, K., & Coffey, M. (2017). 2016 Workplace and gender relations

survey of active duty military members: Overview report (Report No. 2016-050). Office

of People Analytics. https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/pdfs/AD1032638.pdf

Dunn, J. L. (2005). "Victims" and "survivors": Emerging vocabularies of motive for "battered women who stay." Sociological Inquiry, 75(1), 1-30. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1475-

Elo, S., & Kyngäs, H. (2008). The qualitative content analysis process. Journal of Advanced

Nursing, 62(1), 107-115. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2648.2007.04569.x

Gerbner, G., & Gross, L. (1976). Living with television: The violence profile. Journal of

Communication, 26, 173-199.

González-Prats, M. C. (2017). Accountability, complacency, or obfuscation? An analysis of the

U.S. military's prevention and response efforts to military sexual trauma. Public Integrity, 19(5), 483-499. https://doi.org/10.1080/10999922.2017.1278668

#### References

 $Hlad, J.\ (2022, Dec.\ 7). After a spike in sexual assaults on troops, is real change on the way? Defense One. https://www.defenseone.com/policy/2022/12/after-spike-sexual-assaults-troops-real-change-finally-way/380554/$ 

Jewkes, Y., & Linnemann, T. (2018). Media and crime in the U.S. Sage.

Kimerling, R., Gima, K., Smith, M. W., Street, A., & Frayne, S. (2007). The Veterans Health Administration and military sexual trauma. American Journal of Public Health, 97(12), 2160. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2006.092999

Livingston, W. S., Tannahill, H. S., Meter, D. J., Fargo, J. D., & Blais, R. K. (2022). The association of military sexual harassment/assault with suicide ideation, plans, attempts, and mortality among us service members/veterans: A meta-analysis. Trauma, Violence, & Abuse. https://doi.org/10.1177/15248380221109790

Marín, L. S., Barreto, M., Montano, M., Sugerman-Brozan, J., Goldstein-Gelb, M., & Punnett, L. (2021). Workplace sexual harassment and vulnerabilities among low-wage Hispanic women. Occupational Health Science, 5(3), 391–414. https://doi.org/10.1007/s41542-021-00093-6

Myers, M. (2022, December 29). New in 2023: Independent sexual assault prosecutions coming

 $soon.\ Military\ Times.\ https://www.militarytimes.com/news/your-military/2022/12/29/new-in-2023-independent-sexual-assault-prosecutions-coming-soon/news/your-military/2022/12/29/new-in-2023-independent-sexual-assault-prosecutions-coming-soon/news/your-military/2022/12/29/new-in-2023-independent-sexual-assault-prosecutions-coming-soon/news/your-military/2022/12/29/new-in-2023-independent-sexual-assault-prosecutions-coming-soon/news/your-military/2022/12/29/new-in-2023-independent-sexual-assault-prosecutions-coming-soon/news/your-military/2022/12/29/new-in-2023-independent-sexual-assault-prosecutions-coming-soon/news/your-military/2022/12/29/new-in-2023-independent-sexual-assault-prosecutions-coming-soon/news/your-military/2022/12/29/new-in-2023-independent-sexual-assault-prosecutions-coming-soon/news/your-military/2022/12/29/new-in-2023-independent-sexual-assault-prosecutions-coming-soon/news/your-military/2022/12/29/new-in-2023-independent-sexual-assault-prosecutions-coming-soon/news/your-military/2022/12/29/new-in-2023-independent-sexual-assault-prosecutions-coming-sexual-assault-$ 

Rader, N. E. (2023). Teaching fear: How we learn to fear crime and why it matters. Temple University Press.

 $Sexual\ Assault\ Prevention\ and\ Response.\ (n.d.).\ Need\ assistance?\ Sexual\ assault\ and\ consent.$ 

https://www.sapr.mil/need-assistance

Slakoff, D. C., & Brennan, P. K. (2019). The differential representation of Latina and Black

 $female\ victims\ in\ front-page\ news\ stories:\ A\ qualitative\ document\ analysis.\ Feminist$ 

Criminology, 14(4), 488-516. https://doi.org/10.1177/1557085117747031

Slakoff, D. C., & Brennan, P. K. (2023). White, Black, and Latina female victims in U.S. news:

A multivariate and intersectional analysis of story differences. Race and Justice, 13(2), 155-184. https://doi.org/10.1177/2153368720961837

Stander, V. A., & Thomsen, C. J. (2016). Sexual harassment and assault in the U.S. military: A

 $review \ of \ policy \ and \ research \ trends. \ Military \ Medicine, 181, 20-27. \ https://doi.org/10.7205/MILMED-D-15-00336$ 

Street, A. E., Kimerling, R., Bell, M., & Pavao, J. (2011). Sexual harassment and sexual assault

during military service. In J. Ruzek, P. Schnurr, J. Vasterling, & M. Friedman (Eds.),

 $Caring \ for \ veterans \ with \ deployment-related \ stress \ disorders: \ Iraq, \ Afghanistan, \ and$ 

beyond (pp. 131-150). American Psychological Association.

Street, A. E., Stafford, J., Mahan, C.M., & Hendricks, A. (2008). Sexual harassment and assault

experienced by reservists during military service: Prevalence and health correlates. The

Journal of Rehabilitation Research and Development, 45(3), 409-420.

https://doi.org/10.1682/JRRD.2007.06.0088

Thomas, C. L., Nieh, C., Hooper, T. I., Gackstetter, G. D., LeardMann, C. A., Porter, B., & Blazer, D. G. (2021). Sexual harassment, sexual assault, and physical activity among U.S. military service members in the Millennium Cohort Study. Journal of Interpersonal Violence, 36(15–16), 7043–7066. https://doi.org/10.1177/0886260519832904

United States Attorney's Office. (2022). Aguilar pleads guilty in Guillen case. Department of

 $Justice.\ https://www.justice.gov/usao-wdtx/pr/aguilar-pleads-guilty-guillen-case$ 

United States Department of Veteran's Affairs. (2021). Military sexual trauma.

 $https://www.mentalhealth.va.gov/docs/mst\_general\_factsheet.pdf$ 

United States Equal Employment Opportunity Commission [EEOC]. (2022). Sexual harassment

in our nation's workplaces. https://www.eeoc.gov/data/sexual-harassment-our-nations-workplaces

Vergeer, M., Lubbers, M., & Scheepers, P. (2000). Exposure to newspapers and attitudes toward ethnic minorities: A longitudinal analysis. Howard Journal of Communications, 11(2), 127–143. https://doi.org/10.1080/106461700246661

Yanovitzky, I. (2002). Effects of news coverage on policy attention and actions: A closer look into the media–policy connection. Communication Research, 29(4), 422–451.

## Crime Victims' Institute Advisory Board

## Rep. Andrew Murr, Junction

Texas State Representative District 53 & Chair of the Texas House General Investigating Committee

#### Hector Villarreal, Alice

**Assistant Professor of Criminal** Justice & Interim Site Director, Coastal Bend College

### Libby Hamilton, Round Rock

Victim Liaison, Texas Board of Pardons and Paroles

## Major Jeffery Robertson, Wimberley

Child Abuse Issues

## Lindsay Kinzie, Keller

Sexual Assault Issues

## Shawn Kennington, Pittsburg

Intoxication Issues

## Senator Joan Huffman, Houston

State Senator for District 17 & President Pro Tempore of the Texas Senate

## Hon. Lee Ann Breading, **Denton**

District Judge, 462nd Judicial **District Court** 

## Erleigh Wiley, Forney

Criminal District Attorney, **Kaufman County** 

## Abigail Brookshire, Midlothian

Student, The University of Texas at Arlington

#### Brandi Reed, Amarillo

Director of Education, Family Support Services of Amarillo, Inc.

## Chief Emmitt Jackson, Jr., **Argyle**

Chief of Police, Argyle Police Department

## David E. Schwartz, Bellaire

**Pharmacist** 

## Hillary England, **Pflugerville**

Governor's Designee

## Matthew Ferrara, Ph.D., **Austin**

Mental Health Professional

## Melissa Carter, Bryan

Crime Victims Assistance Coordinator

## Texas State University System Board of Regents

#### **Duke Austin**

Chairman Houston

#### **Don Flores**

Regent El Paso

#### Sheila Faske

Regent **Rose City** 

## Alan L. Tinsley

Vice Chairman Madisonville

#### William F. Scott

Regent Nederland

#### Tom Long

Regent Frisco

## **Kelvin Elgar**

Student Regent Beaumont

## **Russell Gordy**

Regent Houston

#### **Stephen Lee**

Regent Beaumont

#### **Charlie Amato**

Regent San Antonio